

UNIVERSITY PRESS

RESEARCH ARTICLE

Gina Oselio and Opera in Fin-de-Siècle Norway

Patricia Puckett Sasser 回

Furman University, South Carolina, USA Email: patricia.sasser@furman.edu

Abstract

In 1888, Norwegian newspapers eagerly announced the arrival of 'Miss Gina Oselio', who was returning to Norway 'after seven years of staying abroad'. Oselio (Ingeborg Aas (1858–1937)) had achieved tremendous success as an opera singer in Europe and her performance on the Norwegian concert stage did not disappoint. Her new popularity positioned the singer as a member of the country's cultural elite and introduced a new complexity to her operatic identity. Unlike other Norwegian musicians who were treated primarily in terms of their nationality, her 'Norwegianness' had been largely incidental during her career. Oselio's private papers, however, offer new insights into the complex relationship between the singer and the nation. Together with her reception history, these materials invite a fresh examination of Oselio's position in *fin-de-siècle* Norwegian musical life. They show how she cultivated her career and her identity outside Norway, as well as her deliberate decision to assert her 'Norwegianness'. They demonstrate the roles that Oselio wished to occupy on the country's stages and how other Norwegians responded to these roles. Ultimately, they document a period of transition, as artists, critics and audiences sought to determine the place that opera would occupy within the nation.

Keywords: Gina Oselio; Norway; Identity; Nationalism

'Virtuosic singers like Christine Nilsson [and] Jenny Lind', lamented the Norwegian music periodical *Nordisk musik-tidende* in 1888, 'have long secured for Sweden the richest laurels in the great world arena.' It went on to acknowledge that while Norwegian composers were widely admired in Europe, the country had produced just 'a single singer who has captured a place among the so-called "stars." This is Miss Gina Oselio, who, after seven years of staying abroad, has returned home for a short summer visit and in a few days shall give a concert here in Christiania [Oslo].'¹

Gina Oselio was the stage name of the Norwegian opera singer Ingeborg Aas (1858– 1937) and the much-anticipated concert took place on 3 October 1888 at the Gamle Logen concert hall. There the mezzo-soprano, accompanied by pianist Erika Nissen, performed selections from Bizet's *Carmen* to art songs by Norwegian composers.² This

¹ 'Sangvirtuoser som Christine Nilsson, Jenny Lind ... had allerede for længst vundet de rigste Laurbær paa den store Verdensarena for Sverige ... som har formaaet at erobre sig en Plads blandt da saakaldt "stjerner." Denne er Frøken Gina Oselio, som efter syv Aars Ophold i Udlandet er kommen hjem paa et kort Sommersbesøg og om nogle Dage skal give en Koncert her i Christiania.' *Nordisk musik-tidende 9/9* (1888). Note that although the city's name had been officially changed to Kristiania in 1877 (due to spelling reforms), 'Christiania' continued to be used regularly until 1897 and this spelling is used throughout this article. The names of works are given as they were spelled during the period under discussion; translations, unless otherwise specified, are my own.

² Kristiania Intelligenssedler (2 October 1888).

[©] The Author(s), 2022. Published by Cambridge University Press

- yar	hadighed gra	
	Con Magnusture !!	legnet
		sk Hofsangerinde
	Frö	ken Gina Oselio
	WILL I	
	and and	
		P/1 -
All a	6	
NA ST	5	VM
	1 Cart	ALLE
	8 The 1/2 (
	INTER INTER	
SERTIMES	AND AND	for
John Martin).
The second second		Piano
15000 States	all and all all all all all all all all all al	Iano
State of the second	com	poneret af
	B.	
V M	· 1. M	.1
1 A hpi	istian fei	Iman
1 E JALLE		essense.
Op. 196	42	Kr. 1,00
G FL	orlæggerens Eiendom for alle Lu	ande.
Chr	istiania. Edv. Magnus (Homansby.)	8012
	Carl Warmuths Hofmusikhandel Christiania.	
Stockholm.		Kjöbenhavn.
flkan & Schildkhecht Abr. Lundqvist.	Skandinavens Boghandel	Willy. Hansen.
Abr. Lundqvist.	Chicago U.S. of A.	Hofmusikhandelen (H. Hennings.)
	Controlofficanot for Lob. Ark. Ensegado 34	())

Figure I. 'Oselio Vals', op. 196 by Christian Teilman (courtesy of Furman University Libraries). (colour online)

triumphant re-appearance led to a series of engagements and Oselio soon became wildly popular with both the public and fellow artists. Her pseudonym was adopted as a first name for babies, local musicians composed works in her honour (Figure 1) and the actor-director Bjørn Bjørnson (1859–1942) was so smitten with her that he divorced his wife in order to marry the singer.

As Nordisk musik-tidende made clear, Norwegians were eager to demonstrate their equality with Sweden – and with western Europe more broadly. Oselio would never be as famous as Nilsson or Lind, but she had enjoyed widespread success in Italy, as well as performances in England, Spain and Hungary. Such accomplishments made her a legit-imately cosmopolitan singer (if not quite an international 'star') and her Italianate pseudonym underscored this aspect of her operatic identity. Ironically, it also minimised the very 'Norwegianness' that her compatriots were now so eager to emphasise. That national identity had been largely incidental during her career and rarely invoked in

discussions of how and what she sang. Foreign critics occasionally remarked on it in passing, but she was sometimes misidentified as Swedish and usually not identified according to nationality at all. Unlike other Norwegian musicians who often found themselves treated only in terms of their national origin, Oselio appeared to have little connection to her county's cultural presentation.³

Upon her return in 1888, however, Oselio's 'Norwegianness' suddenly became the focus of how her operatic achievements were understood. It also drew attention to the place that opera occupied, or to be more accurate, did *not* occupy within Norway. Despite efforts to create authentic Norwegian works (including the ill-fated collaboration between Edvard Grieg and Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson, Oselio's future father-in-law), there was no national repertoire in which the star could distinguish herself. There was no national company to engage her and no recognised national venue in which she could appear. While the singer's success was much admired, it was not clear how Oselio's 'Norwegianness' would subsequently be expressed in Norway itself. Such artistic and practical difficulties reflected the ongoing struggles that had defined the country's musical activity for most of the century. How did this nation, long dominated by its more powerful Scandinavian neighbours, establish its own cultural independence? And what form would this cultural independence take?

As this context would suggest, discussions of Oselio have tended to summarise her international career or to treat her as a minor episode in Bjørnson's biography.⁴ She is acknowledged as important to the history of Norwegian opera, but primarily as an example of the ways in which singers sought success beyond the country's borders. However, Oselio's private papers (including diaries, unpublished essays, musical manuscripts and printed scores) offer new insights into the complex relationship between the singer and the nation. Together with her reception history, as documented by the contemporary press, these materials invite a fresh examination of Oselio's position in *fin-de-siècle* Norwegian musical life. They show how she cultivated her career and her identity outside Norway, as well as her deliberate decision to assert her 'Norwegianness' – but on her own terms and according to her own priorities. They demonstrate the roles, both musical and symbolic, that Oselio wished to occupy on the country's stages and how Norwegians responded to these roles. Ultimately, they document a period of transition, as artists, critics and audiences alike sought to determine the place that opera should occupy within the nation.

Cultivating a career

In 1925, Oselio published part of her memoirs in the newspaper *Aftenposten*. By this date, she was long retired from the opera stage and was now engaged (at least according to the newspaper) in writing a fuller story of her life.⁵ This published account focused on her early years in Norway, introducing readers to her two most formative musical

³ French critics provide an excellent representative example of the ways in which Norwegian musicians and composers were characterised by European observers. Anne Penesco, 'La perception de la musique norvégienne dans la France des XIX^e et XX^e siècles: de l'influence germanique à l'affirmation d'une identité nationale', in *Grieg et Paris: Romantisme, symbolisme et modernisme franco-norvégiens* (Caen, 1996), 125–38.

⁴ There are only two published surveys focused solely on Oselio's life and work: Øystein Gaukstad, 'Gina Oselio', Norsk Musikktidsskrift 2/11 (1974), 69–75; Kristin Margarethe Gaukstad, 'Gina Oselio – Norges første operasangerinne', Byminner 2 (2016), 28–33. She is also discussed in O.M. Sandvik and Gerhard Schjelderup's seminal Norges musikhistorie (Kristiania, 1921), in Børre Qvamme, Oper og operetta i Christiania (Oslo, 2004) and in Ingeborg Kindem, Den norske operas historie (Oslo, 1941). B.A. Bjørnson-Langen describes Oselio in relation to the Bjørnson family in his chapter on 'Tante Ingeborg', in Aulestad tur-retur (Oslo, 1981), 61–2.

⁵ Oselio never published or even completed further memoirs. Her manuscript (from which the *Aftenposten* article was adapted) and correspondence with the newspaper about the publication do survive, however. See 'Erindringer fra barndom og ungdom' in Ms. 4° 3272, Privatarkiv, Nasjonalbiblioteket (hereafter NBN). I am

experiences. The first took place in 1872, when a family friend allowed Oselio backstage at the Møllergaten Theatre.⁶ From this vantage point, she observed a performance of Jacques Offenbach's *La belle Hélène* with great delight. Her backstage observation had little to do with avoiding having to pay for a ticket (Oselio was brought up in a comfortable bourgeois household) and much more to do with the general attitude towards this *opéra bouffe*, which had provoked considerable scandal when first staged in Norway in 1866. The second experience was a recital by Christine Nilsson. In contrast to the Offenbach episode, this performance left the young Norwegian unimpressed. She found the Swedish singer 'uneasy' and 'nervous' on the concert stage, behaviour that would affirm the aspiring Oselio's confidence in her own talents.⁷

It was telling – if entirely typical – that neither event had any national significance. Indeed. Oselio's account stresses the lack of Norwegian repertoire and Norwegian singers (before her own return, of course). Operas, operettas and concert recitals in Norway had always relied heavily, if not exclusively, on foreign works and foreign singers. This reliance did not necessarily mean fewer performances. In 1862, for instance, Christiania's Norske Theatre engaged an itinerant German company to stage ten operas: Flotow's Alessandro Stradella, Rossini's Il barbiere di Siviglia, Boieldieu's La dame blanche, Mozart's Don Giovanni and Die Zauberflöte, Weber's Der Freischütz, Rudolph Bay's Lazarilla, Conradin Kreutzer's Das Nachtlager in Granada, Bellini's Norma and Verdi's Il trovatore.⁸ Similar repertoire, as Børre Qvamme has shown, was regularly produced in Christiania and in some regional theatres as well.⁹ Norwegians were thus conversant with many of the same works that enjoyed popularity elsewhere in Scandinavia and in Europe. This variety was satisfying in some respects but dissatisfying insofar as it underscored Norway's own musical deficiencies. In their 1874 application to the Storting (Norwegian parliament) for travel funds, Grieg and Johan Svendsen decried the absence of a national opera with orchestra and chorus, an absence which forced composers and performers to study abroad in order to meet 'the demands of art and our time'.¹⁰

The relationship between music and nationalism in nineteenth-century Norway was obviously a vexed issue, further complicated by the nation's changing political status in Scandinavia. Although Demark had ceded Norway to Sweden in 1814, allowing for the creation of the new dual-monarchy, it was not easy for Norwegians to separate themselves from several hundred years of Danish dominance.¹¹ In his discussions of Grieg, Daniel Grimley has noted the difficulty of isolating the specific qualities of emerging Norwegian nationalism; while it was 'emancipatory, creative, and ritualistic', these were 'features common to other forms of nationalism in nineteenth-century Europe' and shared 'their preoccupation with images of landscape and nature'.¹² Works such as Waldemar Thrane's 1825 light opera *Fjeldeventyret* and the Christiania Theatre's 1849 *tableaux vivants* employed traditional melodies, peasant characters and folk dances to

grateful to Nina Korbu and the staff of the library's spesiallesesalen for their generous assistance in facilitating my access to Oselio's private papers.

⁶ 'Gina Oselio's livserindringer', *Aftenposten* (24 October 1925).

⁷ 'at hun var saa urolig og nervøs', in 'Gina Oselio's livserindringer'.

⁸ Øyvind Anker, Kristiania Norske Theatres Repertoire 1852-1863 (Oslo, 1956), 51-2.

⁹ See Qvamme, Oper og operetta i Christiania.

¹⁰ Svendsen and Grieg, quoted in Finn Benestad and Dag Schjelderup-Ebbe, *Edvard Grieg: mennesket og kunstneren* (Oslo, 1980), 143.

¹¹ The new dynastic union of Sweden-Norway produced political, civic and cultural change for all three nations – perhaps most significantly for Norway. For a detailed examination of the effects of this during the long nineteenth century, see H. Arnold Barton, 'Finland and Norway, 1808–1917: A Comparative Perspective', *Essays on Scandinavian History* (Carbondale, 2009), 206–26.

¹² Daniel Grimley, Grieg: Music, Landscape, and Norwegian Identity (Rochester, 2006), 26.

evoke Norway, although always with reference to the European context, in which such local colour had been absorbed. 13

The 1849 *tableaux*, for instance, concluded with a realisation of Adolph Tidemand and Hans Gude's famous 1848 painting *Brudeferd i Hardanger*. This painting depicts a bridal procession afloat on the Hardangerfjord, the human figures dwarfed on all sides by towering cliffs that descend steeply into the water. The bride, seated in the boat, is dressed in a traditional *bunad* while a musician plays the Hardanger fiddle. The painting conveyed an image of Norway that was at once geographically and culturally distinct, an evocative symbol of national Romanticism. In the *tableau*, amateurs from the Christiania elite portrayed the bridal party and the violinist Ole Bull himself appeared as the fiddler. Ann Schmiesing describes this whole event (and indeed the painting) as a series of falsifications – 'idealized imaginings of peasant life'.¹⁴ At the same time, these proved to be highly productive as for Schmiesing they established 'an overarching Norwegian identity in which the urban actors and their urban spectators were ... still connected to a Norwegianness rooted in rural life'.¹⁵

Language was another critical and disputed marker, especially at the Christiania Theatre, which remained the domain of Danish repertoire and Danish actors. During the 1830s, the writers Henrik Wergeland (1808-45) and Johan Welhaven (1807-73) had suggested two very different ways of understanding this problem. Both acknowledged that Norway lacked dramatic repertoire of its own and that changes in practice depended on producing new works. In the meantime, if foreign works were still to appear – as they inevitably must – would they enhance (Welhaven) or diminish (Wergeland) the country's own cultural endeavours? Could they provide useful models for Norwegians or only reinforce an artistic and linguistic subservience? The two writers could not agree about the effects; their acrimonious and much-publicised conflict continued to shape discourse about the stage well into the second half of the century.¹⁶ Henrik Ibsen (who served as director of the Christiania Theatre from 1857 to 1864) and Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson (who occupied the role between 1865 and 1867) were still contending with these same issues more than two decades later. They wanted to show that Norway's stage was neither provincial nor dominated by outside forces - all the while working with limited resources and an extremely conservative audience.¹⁷ Ibsen was so embittered by the difficulties he encountered that he would refuse to have anything to do with the Theatre in later years: 'My experiences and memories of the theatre in Norway are not such that I feel any inclination to repeat them.¹⁸

It was inevitable that the musical stage should also be scrutinised in terms of its 'Norwegianness'. When the Swedish director Ludvig Josephson arrived at the Theatre in 1873, he acknowledged the desire for operas 'sung in Norwegian by Norwegian singers', but there were simply not enough available musicians to stage such productions.¹⁹ There was a large number of trained Norwegian singers but almost all of them were living

¹⁸ Henrik Ibsen to Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson, 9 January 1884, quoted in Michael Meyer, *Henrik Ibsen: The Top of a Cold Mountain, 1883-1906*, Vol. III (London, 1971), 31. Ibsen was responding to Bjørnson's request that he return to Norway and resume his role as director. He emphatically rejected this suggestion, although he proposed that Bjørn Bjørnson might take up the role instead, which he would later do.

¹⁹ Ulla-Britta Broman-Kananen, 'Staging a National Language: Opera in Christiania and Helsinki in the 1870s', *Opera on the Move in the Nordic Countries during the Long 19th Century*, ed. Anne Sivuoja, Owe Ander, Ulla-Britta Broman-Kananen and Jens Hesselager (Helsinki, 2012), 160.

¹³ Grimley, Grieg, 30.

¹⁴ Ann Schmiesing, Norway's Christiania Theatre, 1827-1867: From Danish Showhouse to National Stage (Madison, 2006), 101. This painting would prove to be salient for other Scandinavian artistic endeavours, including an 1853 ballet by August Bournonville. Patricia Puckett Sasser, "'It was as if my ballet had never existed!': August Bournonville and the Reception of Brudefærden i Hardanger', Dance Research 39/1 (2021), 106-24.

¹⁵ Schmiesing, Norway's Christiania Theatre, 101–2.

¹⁶ Schmiesing, Norway's Christiania Theatre, 44–52.

¹⁷ Schmiesing, Norway's Christiania Theatre, 182.

and working abroad since there were few regular opportunities in the country. Under the circumstances, Josephson had to rely on foreign talent, such as his fellow Swede, the tenor Fritz Arlberg, who sang the leading male roles. Yet, as Josephson assured the Theatre's Board of Directors, Alberg was teaching young Norwegian singers who would soon be able to appear on stage.²⁰ Oselio was one such promising singer.

Like most middle-class girls, Oselio had been taught to play the piano and to sing. Her unusual vocal abilities were first remarked on by two artists who lodged across the street from the Aas family: the opera singer Camilla Wiese (1835–1938) and the actress Johanne Juell (1847–82). Wiese, who had been a student of Pauline Viardot, and Juell, soon to play Nora in the first Norwegian production of Henrik Ibsen's *At dukkehjem*, understood the importance of professional training. They arranged for Oselio to take lessons with Arlberg and later secured her debut performance at the Klingenberg Festal in Christiania. This venue was part of the city's Tivoli Gardens and invariably drew large audiences. The occasion would be an important one for Oselio, although Juell was undoubtedly the central attraction.²¹ On New Year's Day in 1877, the actress recited works by Wergeland, Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson and Erik Bøgh; Oselio sang three short art songs – 'O bitt' euch liebe Vogelein' (Ferdinand Gumbert), 'Skjuts-gossen på hemvägen' (Adolf Fredrik Lindblad) and 'Romance' (Albert Rubenson).²² While her part was small, it brought her name before both the public and the critics, who complimented the unusual power of the young singer's 'pleasant voice'.²³

To further her education, Arlberg sent Oselio to study in Stockholm with the soprano Frederika Stenhammar (1836–80). Oselio arrived in autumn 1877 and the Norwegian press made a point of documenting her progress. Dagbladet reported her success in 1879 at a church concert in Visby, where she was 'brilliant' and 'particularly promising'.²⁴ That same year, Oselio was among the recipients of a stipend from the Storting to fund her education, and on 10 December 1879, she made her operatic debut as Leonora in Donizetti's La favorite at the Royal Opera. This was not an unequivocal triumph; critics praised the colour of her voice but noted that she had 'much immaturity' and needed more 'proper training' as her voice 'lacked what is called equality' – presumably meaning that she struggled to balance her upper and lower registers.²⁵ Further lessons with Stenhammar and more experience at the Royal Opera would help Oselio to address these issues. During the next two years, her roles included Ortrud in Wagner's Lohengrin, Simone in Delibes's Jean de Nivelle, Amneris in Verdi's Aida and Zinka in Siegfried Saloman's Karpathernas ros. This was ambitious repertoire for such a young singer and must have suggested that she could enjoy a very successful career in Sweden. Yet Oselio did not seem satisfied with this prospect. In 1881, she left Stockholm for Paris, where she became a pupil of Mathilde Marchesi.

Marchesi, considered one of the most effective pedagogues of the period, promised to prepare singers for careers on the most important opera stages in Europe and the United States. Oselio would be among the first students at the École Marchesi and she would receive lessons in singing, languages, stage deportment and mime. The ballet dancer

²⁰ Broman-Kananen, 'Staging a National Language', 165.

²¹ Originally known as 'Klingenberg', Christiania Tivoli had adopted the new name in an attempt to present itself as a more fashionable (and respectable) venue. The Klinenberg Festsal was renamed the Tivoli Theatre the year after Oselio's performance.

²² Aftenposten (30 December 1876).

²³ 'behalige Stemme', in Dagbladet (3 January 1877).

²⁴ 'Nævnes bør, at ved denne Koncert optraadte i flere Numre paa en glimrende Maade en ung, særdeles lovende norsk Sangerinde Frøken Ingeborg Aas fra Kristiania, Elev af Fru Stenhammar.' *Dagbladet* (23 July 1879).

²⁵ 'mycken omogenhet ... men den tycks ännu sakna vederbörling utbildning och särskildt hvad man kallar egalitet', *Aftonbladet* (11 December 1879).

Lucien Petipa led the deportment class while Édouard Plaque, the *régisseur de la danse* at the Paris Opéra, taught mime.²⁶ Oselio first demonstrated the effectiveness of this combined instruction in the spring of 1882, when she sang in a benefit concert at the Salle Érard.²⁷ On this occasion, she featured in duets from Mozart's *Così fan tutte* and Rossini's *La regata veneziana* with Marchesi's Swedish pupil Georgina Sommelius. The periodical *Le ménestrel* praised the 'beauty of their voices' and their 'method'; the Marchesi training had resolved Oselio's troubles with registration and helped her voice to reach full maturity.²⁸ Yet while they commended her abilities, French critics could not make any sense of the surname Aas, spelling it phonetically as 'Osz'.

Marchesi was a shrewd businesswoman who understood that a voice was not enough in itself.²⁹ Her own memoirs presented herself as a devoted daughter, wife and mother, 'inspired with enthusiasm for the art to which I have consecrated my whole life'.³⁰ Such spiritual language masked the ruthless tactics with which she managed her work, her finances, her rivals and her students. She insisted that young singers must be attentive not only to their vocal abilities but also to their physical appearance and to the name under which they performed. Nellie Melba, who also studied with Marchesi in Paris, recalled:

That reminds me of something which, perhaps, I should have mentioned before – how I came to take the name of Melba ... the reason I adopted it was just because Madame Marchesi told me that if I were to appear under the name of Mrs. Armstrong, I should have an eternal handicap all my life. 'But why?' I asked her. 'Surely if I am called Armstrong, or Mary, or Jane, I shall sing just the same?' She shook her head and told me I must think of a name.³¹

Such details were essential in the creation of the diva. A name that was evocative but still intelligible gave the singer an advantage. 'Armstrong' seems to have been too ordinary for Marchesi; 'Aas', on the other hand, was likely too unusual and difficult to pronounce.³² Yet a singer's name, and a female singer's name in particular, was not merely a matter of what would be amenable for the stage and attractive to the audience. Marchesi herself referred to such names as the 'nom de guerre', a metaphor that acknowledged the difficult battle within the profession.³³ Yet it also acknowledged the conflict between the private woman and the public artist. For Susan Rutherford, a female singer was both: 'two separate identities – and of the two, the "artist" was by far the most important'.³⁴ The stage name could create a clear distinction, allowing the private woman to adhere to the conventions of nineteenth-century femininity while the public artist pursued her career. As a result, these names did not necessarily erase a singer's identity but extended, refined and even protected it. Whether Marchesi herself invented the name 'Oselio' or only recommended that the young Norwegian adopt a different name, the French spelling probably provided the inspiration for this 'nom de guerre'.

²⁶ Emma Eames, Some Memories and Reflections (New York, 1927), 52-4.

²⁷ Le ménestrel (30 April 1882).

²⁸ 'Les belles voix et la méthode de Mlles Sommelius (Stockholm) et Osz (Christiania)', Le ménestrel (7 May 1882).

²⁹ Mathilde Marchesi, Marchesi and Music: Passages from the Life of a Famous Singing Teacher (New York, 1897), 183.

³⁰ Marchesi, *Marchesi and Music*, 801.

³¹ Nellie Melba, Melodies and Memories (New York, 1926), 62.

³² John Rosselli observes that Marchesi often devised pseudonyms that were Italianate but still referenced a singer's origins. However, his suggestion that Oselio was derived from Oslo is highly unlikely given the date. See *Singers of Italian Opera* (New York, 1992), 194–5.

³³ Marchesi, Marchesi and Music, 263.

³⁴ Susan Rutherford, *The Prima Donna and Opera* 1815-1930 (New York, 2006), 86.

Oselio did not appear concerned about preserving the separation between her public and private lives. The Swedish artist Elizabeth Keyser, then a student at the Académie Julien in Paris, painted the young singer that same year and titled her work 'Gina Oselio, souvenir amical', implying that the Norwegian used the name not only on the stage but also off.³⁵ Oselio scribbled it across the top of her own scores and it was this name that would later be stamped on the covers of bound volumes of print and manuscript music in her private collection.³⁶ She was about to make her Italian debut at the Teatro dei Concordi in Padua, so her new 'nom de guerre' had an immediate practical purpose. At the same time, she continued to exchange letters with a range of correspondents as 'Ingeborg Aas' and her diary entries from this period suggest that Italians and Scandinavians knew her by both names.³⁷ Oselio never sought to conceal her national origins, as some of Marchesi's students did. She was Norwegian but she did not seem interested in cultivating this feature as a professional advantage.

Cultivating an identity

During the nineteenth century, Scandinavia came to represent a mysterious, ancient or Romantic 'North' for many Europeans.³⁸ Such northern exoticisms rarely distinguished between the three nations beyond superficial observations. Travelogues, literature and art tended to both idealise and conflate the three national identities. At the same time, Norway was considered to be the most 'Northern' of these northern nations. As historian H. Arnold Barton has explained, 'There lay Scandinavia's most sublime scenery and most archaic ways of life in remote mountain valleys and along distant fjords. ...[there] the past seemed closest to the present.'³⁹ The Norwegians, in other words, were the most authentic Scandinavians.

These beliefs about Norway appealed to many Norwegians, as Toril Moi has illustrated in her study of Ibsen's self-image. The writer positioned himself as 'a natural genius emerging from the wild mountains of his homeland, uninfluenced by European cultural and intellectual life'.⁴⁰ Within this paradigm, Ibsen (and other Norwegians abroad) exploited their own provincialism, highlighting the contrast between their rural origins and the cosmopolitan contexts in which they now found themselves. 'How interesting they are, these people who have come so late to artistic life, these alleged "barbarians", who seem to have so much to teach us, and with whom contact should rejuvenate us!' declared one French author.⁴¹ By calling attention to their nation's 'archaic ways of life',

³⁵ Elizabeth Keyser, 'Gina Oselio', oil painting, 34 × 41cm, 1882, TM.01048, Teatermuseet, Oslo Museum.

³⁶ Two of her volumes, stamped in gilt with her name and the respective titles 'Dansemusik' and 'Hilda Neupert', remained in private hands until 2018 but are now in the collections of the Furman University Libraries (hereafter FUL).

 $^{^{37}}$ Oselio kept a diary from 1883 to 1891 (Ms. 4° 3272:1:a-b, NBN) and then again from 1912 to 1933 (Ms.4° 3272:1:c-u, NBN).

³⁸ The ways in which such conceptions of Scandinavia, Norway and the 'North' were developed and interpreted have been explored by multiple authors. For instance: Andrew Wawn, *The Vikings and the Victorians: Inventing the Old North in Nineteenth-Century Britain* (Rochester, 2000); Peter Fjågesund, *The Dream of the North: A Cultural History to 1920* (Amsterdam, 2014); and Kathryn Walchester, *Gamle Norge and Nineteenth-Century British Women Travellers in Norway* (New York, 2014).

³⁹ H. Arnold Barton, Sweden and Visions of Norway: Politics and Culture 1814-1905 (Carbondale, 2003), 90.

⁴⁰ Toril Moi, *Henrik Ibsen and the Birth of Modernism: Art, Theatre, and Philosophy* (New York, 2006), 37. This idea is also explored by Cathrine Theodorsen, 'Cosmopolitan Figures, Form and Practices in the Norwegian *Fin de Siècle'*, *Comparative Critical Studies* 10/2 (2013), 259–81.

⁴¹ Balthasar Claes (pseudonym of Camille Benoît) quoted in Annegret Fauser, *Musical Encounters at the 1889 Paris World's Fair* (Rochester, 2005), 47. Claes was speaking of the Scandinavian exhibitions at the Fair but his remarks accurately summarised long-standing ideas about Norway in continental Europe.

Norwegians could transmute barbarism into an attractive exoticism. Ibsen, despite spending most of his career outside Scandinavia, knew that he was no 'well-educated intellectual from the European urban bourgeoisie', in the words of Toril Moi, and he could not become one.⁴² Rather, as a contemporary critic put it, his talent was to look inwards, 'for the prejudices at home, for everything that is old and obsolete in Norway'.⁴³

Oselio was looking outwards. While still in Stockholm, she was very much aware of the accomplishments of the foreign singers who appeared as guest artists at the Royal Opera and she judged herself in comparison with those performers, rather than her Scandinavian peers. When Frederika Stenhammar was dying, Oselio asked whether she could be as great as Zelia Trebelli.⁴⁴ Naturally, Stenhammar assured her that she could and Oselio was eager to show that this was true. She did not view herself as inevitably provincial, either professionally or personally, even if she did come from Europe's cultural periphery. The brief diary entries from her early years in Italy mostly document the quotidian elements of a singer's life: rehearsals, performances, cast changes, encores (or lack thereof). Yet they also document her contact with a wide variety of figures including Frans Lindstrand, the Swedish envoy in Rome, and his wife Hedvig Thyselius; the pianist and composer Giovanni Sgambati; the Norwegian author Elisabeth Schøyen; and Sir John Saville, the British ambassador to Italy. She describes visits to the Papal Basilica ('to hear the music'), to the Italian parliament ('It was extremely interesting') and to the Palazzo Doria ('a lot of paintings by Poussin, Rubens, Titian, Raphael').⁴⁵ She is thrilled to discover that she has been engaged for an entire year in Budapest: 'The great step forward! God, what a time of ... emotion!'46 She visits Lago Maggiore where she is delighted to be reunited with her 'dear old friend' Georgina Sommelius, who had come with her from Sweden to study with Marchesi and was now married to the Italian opera singer Osvaldo Bottero.⁴⁷ The diary communicates no sense of herself as an 'alleged barbarian'. She is an active participant in the musical and social milieus in which she found herself.

Oselio had at least one opportunity to return to Scandinavia during this period, which she declined: 'When one thinks of making a name for oneself in the world, it is as little use to celebrate triumphs in Scandinavia as it is in the Sahara desert.'⁴⁸ The Sahara metaphor might seem to evoke the image of the remote and barren landscape from which the Norwegian artist emerged, but Oselio probably had something much more practical in mind. If she returned to Scandinavia, there were comparatively few venues in which she might sing. She was much more likely to advance her career by remaining abroad, where she could see and be seen by impresarios, conductors and journalists.

In 1885, the Italian periodical *Scena illustrata* devoted a full page to Oselio's life and career.⁴⁹ This survey more than any other highlighted her Norwegian identity – and even introduced her with her real name. It placed Oselio within a Swedish framework, comparing her with Swedish singers and discussing her training in Stockholm at length. Of course, Sweden was the context in which Oselio had received her first formal musical

⁴² Moi, Henrik Ibsen and the Birth of Modernism, 57.

⁴³ Georg Brandes, quoted in Moi, Henrik Ibsen and the Birth of Modernism, 57.

⁴⁴ 'en likesaa stor sangerinde som den dengang saa verdensberömte Trebelli', Oselio, Ms. 4° 3272:2:b, NBN.

⁴⁵ 'i Sant Peters kirken at höre musikken', Oselio. Ms. 4° 3272:1:b, NBN, 4 April 1884; 'Det var uhyre interessante', 9 May 1884; 'en masse malerier af Poussin Rubins Tizzian Rafaele', 15 May 1884.

⁴⁶ 'It stort skrit fremand! Gud hvilken tid af ... sindsbevegelse!', Oselio. Ms. 4° 3272:1:b, NBN, 12 October 1885.

⁴⁷ 'der gjöre en dag visite i [illegible] has mi kjære gamle venninne Georgina Sommelius nu Bottero', Oselio. Ms. 4° 3272:1:b, NBN, 9 July 1885.

⁴⁸ Oselio, quoted in Øystein Gaukstad, 'Gina Oselio', 73. He does not give the date or the context for the letter, but it is plausible to assume that this invitation came either from the Royal Opera in Copenhagen or the Royal Opera in Stockholm.

⁴⁹ 'Gina Oselio', Scena illustrata 21 (13 November 1885).

experiences. When *Scena illustrata* noted that Norway had produced few famous singers in comparison with Sweden, this observation was not intended to demonstrate how a Norwegian singer might differ from a Swedish one. Rather, it underscored Oselio's Nordic rarity, her 'Northernness', not her 'Norwegianness'. This 'blonde daughter of the North', as one critic called her, did not symbolise a nation but an idea.⁵⁰ That idea, however, had little practical relevance to her growing career. Italian reviews rarely mentioned her nationality and focused from the beginning on her excellent voice:

a warm tone, good timbre and above all a talent for interpretation, a liveliness of feeling, they promise the Italian Theatre a true artist. If on debut she showed herself so much mistress of the stage and so well educated in singing, what will be next? My most sincere congratulations to Miss Oselio.⁵¹

Oselio's Italian debut had been arranged by the impresario Pietro Galletti, who had a personal penchant for Scandinavian art and artists (he would later complete the first Italian translation of *Et dukkehjem*).⁵² He advertised the singer as both 'contralto and mezzo soprano' and her repertoire (Table 1) reflected her ability to handle roles in either voice type.⁵³

It also provides some sense of her vocal range. In 1883, for instance, she sang the contralto role of La Cieca in Ponchielli's *Gioconda*, whose central aria, 'Voce di donna', spans a‡ to g^1 . The following year, she appeared as Laura Adorno in the same opera, a mezzosoprano part that reaches to a^2 . Then, in 1885, she sang Aida, and probably produced the exposed c^3 in 'O patria mia'. However, she sang that role only once, perhaps because its tessitura truly exceeded the comfortable limits of her voice. One London critic, hearing her in Boito's *Mefistofele* in 1887, felt that her focus on higher repertoire had come at the cost of her lower range:

Mdlle. Oselio made a considerable success ... two years ago. At that time she was a contralto. Now she reappears before the public a mezzo-soprano, and, what is more wonderful still, her low notes have lost the sonorous and sympathetic quality which her middle and upper registers have acquired. From [middle] C to the upper F, or perhaps G, her voice is of singular beauty. Below that it is colourless, not to say harsh, assuming frequently the quality of what the French call *voix blanche*.⁵⁴

This critic drew a parallel between Oselio and the Polish singer Jean de Reske, who began his career as a baritone and ended as the star tenor of the Metropolitan Opera in New York. Oselio had not actually changed her *fach*. She was a mezzo-soprano but a versatile one and perceptions of her voice varied according to the roles she sang. While she was still in Sweden, she had been variously classified as 'dramatic soprano',

⁵⁰ 'bionda figlia del Nord', 'Teatro Concordi', *L'euganeo* (5 February 1883).

⁵¹ 'una volce calda, ben timbrata e sopratutto un talento d'interpretazione, una vivacità di sentire, che promettono al teatro italiano una vera artista. Se in un debutto ella si mostrò tanto padrona della scene e sì ben educata al canto, che cosa sarà in seguito? I miei più sinceri rallegramenti alla signora Oselio.' *Cosmorano pittorico* (19 January 1883).

⁵² Giuliano D'Amico, 'Marketing Ibsen: A Study of the First Italian Reception 1883–1891', *Ibsen Studies* 11 (2011), 145–75.

⁵³ 'Il signor Pietro Galletti ... è autorizzato a trattare e concludere affair per le seguenti artiste ... Gina Oselio, mezz[o]-sopran[o] e contralt[o]', *Asmodeo: monitore settimanale dei teatri* (8 October 1884).

 $^{^{54}}$ 'Italian Opera', *The Times* (12 July 1887). Note that the critic is mistaken about the first date of Oselio's appearance in London (1886 not 1885).

Role	Work	Venue	Date ^a
Leonora	<i>La favorit</i> e ^b (Donizetti)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	14-12-1879
Bergadrottningen	Den bergtagna (Hallström)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	18-02-1880
Ortrud	Lohengrin (Wagner)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	26-05-1880
Amneris	Aida (Verdi)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	25-10-188
Third Lady (attendant to the Queen)	Die Zauberflöte (Mozart)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	22-11-188
Simone	Jean de Nivelle (Delibes)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	01-12-188
Zinka	Karpathernas ros (Saloman)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	23-05-188
Azucena	ll trovatore (Verdi)	Teatro Concordi (Padua)	-0 - 88
Maddalena	Rigoletto (Verdi)	Teatro Bellini (Palermo)	01-03-188
Casilda	<i>Ruy-Bla</i> s (Marchetti)	Teatro Politeama (Florence)	29-04-188
Nancy	Martha (Flotow)	Teatro Politeama (Florence)	05-1883
La Cieca	La Gioconda (Ponchielli)	Teatro Sociale (Lodi)	08-09-188
Marta/Pantalis	Mefistofele (Boito)	Teatro Apollo (Rome)	12-02-188
Preziosilla	La forza del destino (Verdi)	Teatro Politeamo Garibaldi (Palermo)	10-03-188
Pierotto	Linda di Chamounix (Donizetti)	Teatro Costanzi (Rome)	16-06-188
Zaraf	Nama (Sarti)	Teatro Pergola (Florence)	29-10-188
Laura Adorno	La Gioconda (Ponchielli)	Teatro Pagliano (Florence)	20-11-188
Mallika	<i>Lakm</i> é (Delibes)	Teatro Apollo (Rome)	10-01-188
Aga	<i>La Peri</i> (Leonardi)	Teatro Costanzi (Rome)	12-04-188
Siebel	Faust (Gounod)	Her Majesty's Theatre (London)	27-02-1880
			(Continue

Table I. Gina Oselio's operatic repertoire, 1879–1901

Role	Work	Venue	Date ^a	
Aida	Aida (Verdi)	Magyar Királyi Operaház (Budapest)	17-09-188	
Fidès	Le prophète (Meyerbeer)	Magyar Királyi Operaház (Budapest)	10-05-1880	
Carmen	Carmen (Bizet)	Magyar Királyi Operaház (Budapest)	17-06-188	
Marguerite	Faust (Gounod)	Magyar Királyi Operaház (Budapest)	14-09-188	
Elisabeth	Tännhauser (Wagner)	Magyar Királyi Operaház (Budapest)	30-11-188	
Selika	L'Africaine (Meyerbeer)	Magyar Királyi Operaház (Budapest)	20-02-188	
Margherita/Elena	Mefistofele (Boito)	Her Majesty's Theatre (London)	30-06-188	
Valentine	Les Huguenots (Meyerbeer)	Kroll-Oper (Berlin)	28-07-188	
Desdemona	Otello (Verdi)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	27-05-189	
Leonore	Fidelio (Beethoven)	Gustavianska operahuset (Stockholm)	03-04-189	
Brunnhilde	Die Walküre (Wagner)	Teatro Regio (Turin)	22-12-189	
Senta	Der fliegende Holländer (Wagner)	Nationaltheatret (Christiania)	09-05-190	
	Undocumente	d roles		
Donna Anna		Don Giovanni (Mozart)		
Eboli ^c		Don Carlos (Verdi)		
Rezia		Oberon (Weber)		
Mignon		Mignon (Thomas)		

Table I. (Continued.)

^aThe date of her first documented performance of the role is given here but it is possible that Oselio may have sung each role at an earlier time or in another theatre.

^bThis opera was performed under the title 'Leonora' in Stockholm.

^cImages of Oselio costumed for the role of Eboli exist, which implies that she did sing this role. There is no further documentation for this performance. See 'Gina Oselio som Eboli', OB.F15541c, Oslo Museum.

'mezzo-soprano' and 'high soprano'.⁵⁵ Her repertoire revealed her willingness to exploit this flexibility, in terms of both range and style. The unusually dark timbre of her voice, which Marchesi later remembered as 'about the most beautiful [yet] the strangest she had had to work with', made these experimentations memorable if not always

⁵⁵ 'Fru Stenhammars "en lovende mezzosopran" Arlbergs at jeg var en höi dramatisk sopran, likeledes Signe Hebbe;: höi sopran.' Oselio, 'Erindringer fra barndom og ungdom', Ms. 4° 3272, NBN.

successful.⁵⁶ By 1888, according to *Nordisk musik-tidende*, she had sung twenty-two roles in eighteen theatres.⁵⁷ The actual number was much higher.

During this period, Oselio was engaged all over Italy, at venues in Rome, Venice, Florence, Milan and Padua, as well as numerous smaller cities. As noted earlier, she had made her London debut in 1886 (under the impresario James Henry Mapleson) and her Spanish debut later that summer at the Teatro Principal in Valencia. She was contracted for two consecutive years in Budapest (1885-6 and 1886-7) and she sang Carmen there for the first time on 6 June 1886. Oselio performed her part in Italian, which meant that some of the other principals had to sing in the same language while the remaining cast sang in Hungarian.⁵⁸ This practice was a familiar solution for opera houses at Europe's borders that wished to engage guest stars. Such stars, often booked for limited engagements, could not be expected to learn their part in the local language. Oselio herself had participated in several dual-language productions while she was still in Sweden. In this specific case, Hungarian audiences were already conversant with the work (two earlier stagings had been performed in Hungarian) and they seemed to have no difficulties understanding the juxtaposition of languages. Critics recognized that Oselio sang 'tastefully' and 'with good musical sense', although they were less certain about her interpretations.59

The Times critic characterised Oselio's dramatic approach as 'above all, unconventional. Her movements, her gestures are absolutely free of the routine of the stage.' This did not mean that they were always appropriately applied: 'The classical dignity of Helen of Troy was less in accord with the naturalism of the lady's style.⁶⁰ Italian critics perceived her more favourably, describing her acting as 'artistically faultless ... severe but without vulgarity'.⁶¹ The comparison with de Reske, whose 'internationalism of technique and approach' made him appealing to many different audiences, was a good indication of what Oselio had achieved.⁶² She had formed herself into a truly cosmopolitan singer. She was still Norwegian, of course, but 'Norwegianness' remained a feature of her biography. It was not a distinguishing feature of her artistry.

Asserting 'Norwegianness'

If Oselio had not paid much attention to Norway, the country had certainly not forgotten the singer. All of her triumphs were detailed in the local press, often with very specific information about the amount that she was to be paid and the number of encores that she had received.⁶³ Yet it was Denmark and Sweden, rather than Norway, who finally persuaded the mezzo-soprano back to Scandinavia in 1888. Oselio was engaged to sing Carmen first in Copenhagen, then in Stockholm; the concerts in Norway would take place during the interim. For these, the singer chose highlights from her operatic

⁵⁶ 'omtrent den skjønneste, den merkeligste hun hadde hatt å arbeide med', Bjørn Bjørnson, Det gamle teater: kunsten og mennesken (Oslo, 1937), 300.

⁵⁷ Nordisk musik-tidende 9/9 (September 1888).

⁵⁸ This reference is to soprano Janka Dévay, 'a kedvéért ki olaszul énekel Ugyanazon előadásban Michaela szerepét' (who sings the role of Michaela in Italian for [Oselio's] sake), *Pesti Napló* (28 August 1886). I am grateful to Márton Karczag (Head of the Archives, Magyar Királyi Operaház) and Ferenc János Szabó (Hungarian Academy of Sciences/AIBM Magyar Nemzeti Csoport) for their assistance in tracing Oselio's work in Hungary.

⁵⁹ 'smakfullt och med god musikalisk känsla', *Egyetértés* (29 September 1885), quoted in 'Udställningen i Budapest', *Post-Och Inrikes Tidningar* (8 October 1885).

⁶⁰ 'Italian Opera', The Times (12 July 1887).

⁶¹ 'artisticamente inappuntabile ... severa, senza volgarità', Asmodeo (1888).

⁶² Karen Henson, Opera Acts: Singers and Performance in the Late Nineteenth Century (New York, 2014), 153.

⁶³ 'engageret ved Operaen i Budapest fra 1ste Oktober 1886 med 15,000 kr', Skandinaven (18 November 1885).

repertoire: the *seguidilla* from *Carmen*, 'Ocean, thou mighty monster' from Weber's *Oberon*, 'O don fatal' from Verdi's *Don Carlos* and 'Stella del marinar' from Ponchielli's *Gioconda*. To balance this demonstration of virtuosity, Oselio prepared several Norwegian songs, including Johan Selmer's 'Modersorg' (op. 22, no. 8), Johan Svendsen's 'Schlag die Tschadra zurück' (op. 23, no. 5), Halfdan Kjerulf's 'Synnøves sang' (op. 6, no. 3) and Grieg's 'Jeg elsker dig' (op. 5, no. 3). Art song was, of course, one of the ways in which a singer might stress their own national character and both Christine Nilsson and Jenny Lind frequently programmed Swedish folksongs to highlight their 'exoticised Northern cachet'.⁶⁴ While Oselio had not exoticised herself for foreign audiences, she clearly expected that this repertoire would appeal to the Norwegian public. In this context, a cosmopolitan repertoire and a national repertoire could complement one another.

The public adored these performances; the critics were wary. They praised her voice, but they had no intention of allowing Oselio to reassert her identity as a truly Norwegian musician: 'She is a dramatic and - though Norwegian-born - foreign - Italian singer. ... In Grieg's "Jeg elsker dig" ... the performance was hardly in accordance with the composition's character. ... No, Oselio was after all Norwegian born, so she felt obliged to be a little patriotic in her programme.⁶⁵ It was not enough, at least for this author, for Oselio to have been born in Norway. These songs belonged to true Norwegian artists, not 'divas who had been practicing their art before the footlights on the great foreign stages' and who could not capture the 'sæterduft' (literally 'mountain pasture scent') of their native country.⁶⁶ Oselio, as a foreign dramatic singer, had no right to sing this music. The critic wondered why the mezzo-soprano had not been included in the Christiania Theatre's operatic season, where she would have been more properly presented with other foreign artists. Another critic acknowledged that after so many years abroad, it was not to be expected that Oselio would still sing fluently in Norwegian. As a result, 'songs such as Grieg's "Jeg elsker dig", Kjerulf's "Synnoves sang" and the folk tune "Ola, ola min ejen onge" therefore give the impression of being sung by a foreigner, who has learned our language'.67

Oselio's response to this censure was swift and decisive. The first signal that she intended to assert her Norwegian identity occurred just a few weeks later in Stockholm. On 11 November 1888, the playbill announced that the role of Carmen would be 'performed in the Norwegian language by Miss Gina Oselio'.⁶⁸ During her subsequent appearances, Oselio would alternate between Norwegian and Italian. Given the significant degree of mutual intelligibility between Norwegian and Swedish, Oselio's use of the former probably made little difference. The press instead focused on her character-isation of Carmen, finding it repulsive. Despite a voice of great beauty and power, she had 'done violence to the illusion' of the stage, appearing as a 'small, almost redhaired, middle-aged ... demi-monde lady, a "Daughter of the Regiment" in the worse

⁶⁴ Clair Rowden, 'Deferent Daisies: Caroline Miolan Carvalho, Christine Nilsson and Marguerite, 1869', *Cambridge Opera Journal* 30/2-3 (2018), 238.

⁶⁵ 'Hun er en dramatisk og – skjønt norsk født – en udenlandsk – iteliensk Sangerinde … I Griegs "Jeg elsker Dig" … men Udførelsen var neppe i Overensstemmelse med Kompositionens Karakter. Men hvad vil overhovedet utpregede dramatiske Sangerinder i denne norske Lyrik? Nej, Oselio er jo norsk født, saa hun følte sig vel forpligtet til at være lidt patriotisk i sit Program.' 'Gina Oselios Konsert', *Dagbladet* (4 October 1888).

⁶⁶ 'Divaer, som hele sit Liv har udøvet sin Kunst bag Lamparækkerne paa de store udenlandske Scener, træffer ikke med engang denne norske Sæterduft.' 'Gina Oselios Konsert'.

⁶⁷ 'Sange som Griegs "Jeg elsker Dig", Kjerulfs "Synnoves Sang" og folkevisen "Ole, Ole min ejen onge" gjør derfor mere Indtryk af at være sunge af en Udlænding, der har lært vort Sprog.' 'Frk. Gina Oselios Konsert', *Morganbladet* (4 October 1888).

⁶⁸ 'Carmens roll utföres på norska spräket af Fröken Gina Oselio.' Kungliga Teatrarnas Arkiv, Serie L, L1A: Kungliga teaterns äldre affischsamling, bunden: Carmen ons 1888-11-14 kl. 1930 Gustavianska operahuset.

sense'.⁶⁹ Swedish perceptions of Carmen had been formed by a different Norwegian singer: Olefine Moe (1850–1933), who premiered the role in Stockholm in 1878. Moe accentuated the coquettish, charming nature of Bizet's gypsy, which she portrayed with 'intelligence and taste'.⁷⁰ Critics were not prepared for the unrelenting candour of Oselio's performance, an interpretation that demonstrated why 'not even our most advanced contemporary composers [have] dared to advocate any stronger realism in their operas'.⁷¹

Oselio's Carmen was probably not more shocking than other contemporary realisations.⁷² However, the Swedish response illuminates the style in which she sang opera and the dramatic effect she achieved. Oselio had never been conventionally beautiful; she was short, red-haired and now past her thirtieth birthday. If these physical attributes made her less appealing to some, they foregrounded both her tremendous vocal abilities and her determination to employ them for specific artistic ends. The public, as the singer later said, imagined that Carmen should be 'sweet and graceful. This is not true, not right!'⁷³ To be true to the character and to life, Oselio's Carmen must disgust, frighten and even repulse the audience. Images of Oselio in the role suggest some of the ways in which she accomplished this goal. In contrast with Moe, who is pictured reclining at a distance (Figure 2), Oselio's poses employ a specific physical vocabulary (Figures 3 and 4) with deliberate meaning:

Her undulating hips and swelling bosom are explicit signifiers of the sexual body; less obvious to the modern spectator, perhaps, is the significance of Carmen's elbow. In the vast majority of portraits, Carmen stands with one arm akimbo, a pose that has complex connotations. ... By the seventeenth century, it was a common marker of male authority. In female portraiture until the twentieth century it was used – and then only rarely – in pictures of women transgressing codes of femininity through either low social status or the assumption of power.⁷⁴

Oselio knew that her Carmen would be different from that of Moe because she had seen Moe create the role in 1878. Oselio judged the other singer to be 'very beautiful, dark, exceptionally graceful', with a 'pretty voice'.⁷⁵ Given Oselio's own stated comments about sweetness and grace, this was not necessarily praise. Swedish audiences had experienced several different Carmens in the intervening decade, including Dina Niehoff (1879), Pauline Lucca (1886) and Adèle Almati (1887). Those interpretations were not uniform, but they were in one way or another more restrained. Like the American Minnie Hauk, who

⁶⁹ 'Fröken Oselio har gjort våld på illusionen, och det är mer är farligt … en liten nästan rödhåring, medelålders … demimondedam, en "Regementets dotter" i sämsta bemäkelse', 'Teater och Musik', *Nya Dagligt Allenhanda* (15 November 1888).

⁷⁰ 'Af denna underbara Carmen ger nu fru Torssell en rikt skiftande bild, utkastad med intelligens och smak.' 'Teater och musik' *Aftonbladet* (28 March 1878).

⁷¹ 'ej ens våra mest avancerade nutidskomponister vågat förorda någon starkare realism i sina operor', *Nya Dagligt Allenhanda* (15 November 1888).

⁷² Compare, for instance, the discussion of Céléstine Galli-Marié's interpretation in Michael Christoforidis and Elizabeth Kertesz, *Carmen and the Staging of Spain* (New York, 2019), 32–3.

⁷³ Oselio quoted in Øystein Gaukstad, 'Gina Oselio', 74. Gaukstad implies that this statement was made in a letter to Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson around 1900 but gives no further information.

⁷⁴ Susan Rutherford, "'Pretending to Be Wicked'': Divas, Technology, and the Consumption of Bizet's Carmen', *Technology and the Diva: Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age*, ed. Karen Henson (New York 2016), 80.

⁷⁵ 'Hun var meget vakker, mörk, usedvanlig graziös, pen stemme', Oselio, Ms. 4° 3272:2:b, NBN. Oselio promised to say more about her later ('Jeg kommer senere tilbake til hende') but unfortunately never did.



Figure 2. Olefine Moe as Carmen (courtesy of Oslo Museum). (colour online)

wrote that 'Carmen is wicked, and my Carmen revelled in wickedness', Oselio's Carmen embraced her low social status (hence the reference to her as a member of the *demi-monde*) and her power (the violation of dramatic norms on stage).⁷⁶ She seduced Don José with her 'catlike caresses' and then tossed him away 'like a squeezed lemon'.⁷⁷

Swedish audiences found this Carmen deeply uncomfortable and totally compelling. Norwegian newspapers were quick to report that she had received ten curtain calls and several 'expensive bouquets' on the first night and to emphasise that this had happened after she sang the opera in her native language.⁷⁸ At the end of 1888, King Oscar II of Sweden and Norway appointed Oselio as the first *kongelige norsk hofsangerinde* (royal Norwegian court singer), an honour that acknowledged her importance to the dynastic union as a whole and to Norway in particular.

The decision to sing Carmen in Norwegian was also a deliberate statement about how Oselio now wished to be perceived. What prompted this sudden *volte-face* towards

⁷⁶ Rutherford, "'Pretending to be Wicked''', 78.

⁷⁷ 'kattaktiga smekningar', 'som en utkramad citron'. Alvar Arfwidsson, 'I rampljus. Några af publikens gunstlingar', *Nornan* (Stockholm, 1891), 135.

⁷⁸ 'kostbare Blomsterbuketter'. 'Gina Oselio i Stockholm', Dagbladet (15 November 1888).



Figure 3. Oselio as Carmen (courtesy of Oslo Museum). (colour online)

Norway? Her critical reception must have been a motivating factor; it seems to have been a surprise for her to discover that she was a legitimately cosmopolitan singer but not a legitimately Norwegian singer. At the same time, her appeal to the Norwegian public could not rest solely on her national origin or on 'little patriotic' signals such as her Christiania concerts. Her dramatic persona, as the Swedish reviews demonstrate, revealed an affinity with 'the strong currents of realism and naturalism' in the country's literature and visual arts, which, as Nils Grinde observed, still exerted 'little influence on Norwegian composers'.⁷⁹ The effects of 'the modern breakthrough', to employ Georg Brandes's famous phrase, were easy to trace in literature, drama and painting but harder to identify in musical works.⁸⁰ This dissonance between music and the other arts became increasingly marked in the final decades of the century, with opera often dismissed as mere entertainment, a vehicle for elaborate sets and costumes but without any artistic substance or

⁷⁹ Nils Grinde, A *History of Norwegian Music* (Lincoln, NE, 1991), 247–8. Grinde suggests that this sustained adherence to national romanticism was motivated largely by Grieg's success in the 1860s, which other composers hoped to emulate even as Grieg himself abandoned this style.

⁸⁰ For an example of how Brandes's conception of modernism could relate to music and nationalism, albeit in a Danish context, consider the discussion in Daniel Grimley, 'Horn Calls and Flattened Sevenths: Nielsen and Danish Musical Style', in *Musical Constructions of Nationalism: Essays on the History and Ideology of European Musical Culture 1800–1945*, ed. Harry White and Michael Murphy (Cork, 2001), 123–41.



Figure 4. Oselio as Carmen (courtesy of Oslo Museum). (colour online)

national merit. The prevalence of light opera, always easier to cast and to stage, enhanced this perception.

When Ibsen had reflected on his experiences of the Norwegian theatre in 1884, he concluded that 'opera requires less culture from its public than the drama', telling Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson:

Therefore it flourishes in the large garrison cities, in the mercantile cities, and wherever a numerous aristocracy is gathered. But from an opera public may be gradually developed a dramatic public. And for the theatre's staff, also, the opera has a disciplinary power; under the baton the individual has to place himself in perfect submission.⁸¹

Ibsen's notions about the utility of opera were understandably informed by his personal experiences with the Christiania Theatre. Yet his comments echoed a broader belief that the opera stage would always remain subservient to the dramatic stage, an attitude that Børre Qvamme attributes to the influence of Danish critic Edvard Brandes, the younger brother of Georg Brandes.⁸² Edvard Brandes's commitment to naturalism ('there is

⁸¹ Henrik Ibsen quoted in Speeches and New Letters of Ibsen, trans. Arne Kildal (Boston, 1910), 92.

⁸² Qvamme, Oper og operetta i Christiania, 220.

nothing that is immoral except that which is untrue') encompassed the entire theatrical enterprise, including the *mise en scène*.⁸³ Operas that disregarded the demands of verisimilitude, as most did, could not fit within Brandes's conception of modern drama.

Oselio's interpretive style, however, suggested that an artist might sing in a 'realist' manner.⁸⁴ Opera as a genre might never achieve Brandes's ideal but operatic interpretation could still seek 'realist' expressions. Carmen was uniquely useful in this regard since it had been associated with literary and artistic realism ever since its Parisian premiere. This association was strengthened by those singers who insisted that they had studied 'real' cigarette girls to create 'real' representations of these characters, 'shirking nothing, toning down nothing'.⁸⁵ Such 'realist' treatments of Carmen took many forms but the degree to which they were understood as authentic was always linked to the local context in which they were received. In 1888, a Norwegian singer performing the role in Scandinavia would inevitably invoke associations with 'Progressive Norway', the Norway of Ibsen's Et dukkehjem, Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson's Det flager i byen og på havnen and Amalie Skram's Constance Ring, the Norway of the liberated woman.⁸⁶ While for Sally Ledger this literature tended to 'diagnose women's ills rather than propose cures ... with few feminist victories', Oselio's Carmen moved beyond diagnosis to reveal a character entirely unfettered by moral or social constraints.⁸⁷ A Norwegian Carmen was therefore not only a statement of national identity but also assumed a very specific position within 'Norwegianness'. The Swedish audience was too focused on Carmen's scandalous elements to observe these fine distinctions. Yet Norwegians would recognise that Oselio belonged with those artists and musicians who decisively rejected a romanticised idealism. Her focus on what was 'true' and 'right', regardless of how palatable it might prove to be, suggested that she would be eager to participate in the changes that were beginning to take place on Norway's stages.

Oselio's Norwegian operatic debut, which she made in 1890, and her unfolding romance with Bjørn Bjørnson (then employed at the Christiania Theatre), enhanced this image of the mezzo-soprano. Music critic Otto Winter-Hjelm praised her 'natural' performance as Marguerite in Gounod's *Faust*, in which she captured both the innocence and the eroticism of the character.⁸⁸ The only flaw was the language, since the opera had to be presented in Swedish to accommodate the ensemble. Although the other principals were Norwegian by birth – Wilhelm Kloed (Faust), Bjarne Lund (Méphistophélès) and Hans Brun (Valentin) – they lacked the confidence to attempt a Norwegian or even a dual-language production, having very little time to rehearse.⁸⁹ This was particularly distressing after Oselio's appearance in Sweden. 'That she sings the part in a foreign language ... is

⁸⁷ Sally Ledger, 'Ibsen, the New Woman and the Actress', *The Woman in Fiction and in Fact*, ed. Angelique Richardson and Chris Willis (London, 2002), 82.

⁸⁹ Bjørnson had great difficulty in convincing Norwegian actors and singers at the Christiania Theatre to speak Norwegian, since they considered the pronunciations harsh and inelegant. Rehearsal times had also historically

⁸³ Edvard Brandes quoted in Frederick J. Marker, 'Negation in the Blond Kingdom', *Educational Theatre Journal* 20/4 (1968), 511.

⁸⁴ Note that critics, as in the 15 November 1888 *Nya Dagligt Allenhanda* review, used both 'real/realism' and 'natural/naturalism' to characterise Oselio's interpretations, often conflating the two concepts as they would come to be formally defined.

⁸⁵ Rutherford, "'Pretending to Be Wicked'", 78. Karen Henson's examination of the relationship between artistic, literary and operatic 'realism' explores the complex and evolving relationship between this concept and its practice on stage: Henson, *Opera Acts*, 48–51.

⁸⁶ H. Arnold Barton, 'The Discovery of Norway Abroad, 1760–1905', *Scandinavian Studies* 79/1 (2007), 30. Like *Et dukkehjem, Det flager i byen og på havnen* and *Constance Ring* excoriate the social and sexual mores of nineteenth-century Norwegian society, especially as these mores produced different standards for men and women. Skram deeply admired Oselio, calling her 'a pure soul' (en ren sjæl) in an 1896 letter to Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson (Brevs.BB 2, NBN) and corresponding regularly with the singer herself.

⁸⁸ Otto Winter-Hjelm quoted in Qvamme, Oper og operetta i Christiania, 184.

humiliating ... but it absolutely cannot be blamed on her', concluded one critic.⁹⁰ Still, if Norwegian musicians did not insist on singing in their native language at home, how could they expect to be allowed to sing in it elsewhere? 'For the sake of their own dignity', observed another, 'Norwegian artists visiting Sweden should demand to sing in their own language. ... Norwegian artists should not contribute to the Norwegian being considered somewhat inferior'.⁹¹ The solution to these difficulties had to be a 'permanent national opera'.⁹²

Edvard Grieg heard Oselio's operatic debut and was much impressed by her voice. Afterwards, he went backstage with Bjørnson to express his admiration. The singer received him so warmly that Bjørnson, observing their interaction with increasing displeasure, finally interrupted: 'you must remember that it is ME she is in love with'.93 Grieg found this very funny in retrospect. Did Bjørnson really imagine him as a potential rival? The young actor-director had nothing to fear; Oselio was most certainly in love with him (although they would not be able to marry until 1893) and this must have enhanced Norway's appeal for the singer. Yet the attraction between the two artists was more than personal. Bjørnson had intended to pursue a musical career and he had enrolled at the Vienna Conservatory to study composition and conducting.⁹⁴ His musical ambitions soon disappeared under the influence of Maximilian Streben, who taught acting, and the Norwegian left the Conservatory to become Streben's private pupil. Streben's approach reinforced Bjørnson's commitment to the naturalistic stage and expanded his understanding of how such naturalism might be pursued.95 Professional engagements in Germany and Switzerland cultivated his skills as actor and director. When Bjørnson returned to Norway in 1884 to take a position at the Christiania Theatre, he was eager to put both his dramatic and his musical training to good use.

In spring 1888, he produced the first opera performed entirely by Norwegian singers: Gounod's *Faust* with Lona Gulowsen in the title role. The next step, declared the news-paper *Dagbladet*, should be a Norwegian-language opera composed by a Norwegian.⁹⁶ Bjørnson did not have such an opera to stage, but he did have Oselio. They agreed that their first collaboration together would be a production of *Carmen*. It would be performed at the Christiania Theatre with an all-Norwegian cast and sung – of course – in Norwegian. The nation had heard *Carmen* before: a single performance in 1883 starring Olefine Moe – the very same production that Oselio had seen in Stockholm. It made little impression on critics or audiences. The Oselio–Bjørnson *Carmen* was to be entirely different.

While Oselio sang in Switzerland, preparations took place under Bjørnson's careful supervision. Jens Waldemar Wang, the head scenographer at the Theatre, designed all new sets

been very limited, since the city's small population necessitated a constantly changing repertoire. Schmiesing, Norway's Christiania Theatre, 220–1.

⁹⁰ 'At hun synger Partiet paa et fremmedSprog ... er ydmygende ... men det kan absolut ikke lægges hende til Last.' *Dagbladet* (24 October 1890).

⁹¹ 'Men for sin egen Værdigheds Skyld bør norske Kunstnere, der gjæster i Sverige, kræve at synge paa sit Morsmaal ... Norske Kunstnere bør ikke medvirke til, at det norske blir vurderet som noget ringere.' *Dagbladet* (23 October 1890).

⁹² 'en fast national Opera', *Dagbladet* (24 October 1890).

⁹³ Bjørn Bjørnson i anledning af 25-aars-jubilæet den 22. marts 1905 (Kristiania, 1905), 3. Grieg recalled this occasion as a performance of Boito's *Mefistofele* but from his description of the event it seems more likely that it was in fact Gounod's *Faust*.

⁹⁴ Gustav Mahler was a classmate and Bjørnson also heard Anton Bruckner's lectures on harmony during this period. Berit Erbe, *Bjørn Bjørnsons vej mod realismens teater* (Oslo, 1976), 27–8.

⁹⁵ Bjørnson became Streben's private pupil after the latter left the conservatory. Streben's own understanding of naturalism on stage was primarily in contradiction to the ubiquitous Viennese 'Burgtheater' conventions, especially its highly stylised mode of speaking. See Erbe, *Bjørn Bjørnsons vej mod realismens teater*, 105–8.

⁹⁶ 'Dette var altsaa den første Opera, udført af udelukkende norske Kræfter. Det næste Skridt maa være en af en norsk Nordmand komponeret Opera.' 'Kristiania Theatre', *Dagbladet* (26 April 1888).

and costumes based on original models from the Opéra-Comique in Paris.⁹⁷ The ballerina Augusta Johannesén choreographed the gypsy dances in the second act (with a solo for herself) and the conductor Johan Hennum presided over a full orchestra including, as newspapers reported, 'harp and English Horn', a detail which suggests that the earlier performance had been undertaken with reduced forces.⁹⁸ Some of the singers from the *Faust* production were booked again, with Wilhelm Kloed as Don José and Bjarne Lund as Escamillo. The young soprano Thora Nielsen-Trost would make her debut as Micaëla.

In her recent survey of *Carmen* in the Nordic countries, Ulla-Britta Broman-Kananen suggests that Bjørnson may have employed the Danish translation to prepare the Norwegian libretto.⁹⁹ Unfortunately, no libretto has survived from the production. If Bjørnson did use it, then the Norwegian audience would have heard, in Broman-Kananen's view, a Carmen set 'firmly within the frames of a conservative idealism' with love as a 'simple competition'.¹⁰⁰ Such idealism would have been complicated both by Bjørnson's preferences for theatrical naturalism and by Oselio's realist approach. There was no libretto offered for sale at the Theatre ticket counter (located inside Ole Olsen's music shop), although Olsen's rival, Carl Warmuth, did advertise one in an unspecified language as well as musical scores with original French texts. Prosper Merimeé's novel was also published as a cheap paperback in the *Bibliothek for de tusen hjem* (library for a thousand homes) series that same year, giving Norwegians the opportunity to compare the opera with its original source materials.¹⁰¹

Carmen was an enormous success. On 15 May 1891, Oselio was 'splendid', with an 'inexhaustible' and 'extraordinary' voice.¹⁰² It was clear that Norwegians would receive this differently from other Scandinavian audiences:

The Swedes and the Danes have criticised the manner in which she plays the role. Namely, she emphasises the wild, the brutal nature of this half-civilised Spanish Gypsy coquette, and ... she brings her countrymen, at least most of them, to this conception [of the role]. ... Carmen is no society lady, but simply a suggestive, overconfident woman boldly playing with love.¹⁰³

Even if not all the countrymen (and women) were convinced, there was no question now of her foreign nature. Oselio had finally accomplished what Ludvig Josephson had promised the Theatre so long ago: opera sung in Norwegian by Norwegian artists. 'The box office was mad with joy', recalled Bjørnson, and the conductor Hennum told the director: 'Oh my God, to be allowed to stand at the desk and conduct these evenings. I do not sleep all night. I do not have time. I hear only the delicious voice. I lie [awake] and am happy.'¹⁰⁴

⁹⁷ Rune Johansen, Teatermaler Jens Wang: Dekorasjonskunst og sceneteknikk 1890-1926 (Oslo, 1984), 66.

⁹⁸ Qvamme, Oper og operetta i Christiania, 185.

⁹⁹ The first Danish translation was prepared by Hans Peter Holst in 1881 and revised by Pietro Krohn in 1887. Ulla-Britta Broman-Kananen, 'A Woman or a Demon: Carmen in the Late Nineteenth-Century Nordic Countries', *Carmen Abroad: Bizet's Opera on the Global Stage*, ed. Richard Langham Smith and Clair Rowden (New York, 2020), 247. For more details on the libretto itself, see also Broman-Kananen, 'Carmen i Ultima Thule: fyra nordiska tolkningar av en spansk zigenerska under sent 1800-tal', *Musiikki* 48 (2018), 13.

¹⁰⁰ Broman-Kananen, 'A Woman or a Demon', 248.

¹⁰¹ Prosper Merimeé, Carmen: en fortællning fra Spanien, trans. Hans Aanrud (Høvik, 1891).

¹⁰² 'som storartet ... undtømmelig ... overordentligt', Dagbladet (16 May 1891).

¹⁰³ 'Svenskerne og Danskerne har jo klandret den Maade, hvorpaa hun spiller Rollen. Hun understreger nemlig det vilde, det brutale i denne halvciviliserte spanske Zigeuner-kokette, og … hun faar sine Landsmænd, iafald de fleste, med paa denne Opfatning. … Carmen er ingen Salondame, men simpelthen et forslagent, et overmodigt, med Kjærligheden frækt legende Kvindemenneske.' Dagbladet (16 May 1891).

¹⁰⁴ 'Kassen var gal – av glede.' 'Herregud, å få stå ved pulten og dirigere disse kveldene. Jeg sover ikke hele natta. Har ikke tid. Hører bare den deilige stemmen. Jeg ligger og er glad.' Bjørnson, *Det gamle teater*, 299–300.

Engaging roles

Carmen re-established Oselio's 'Norwegianness'. It also established the particular way in which she intended to deploy that 'Norwegianness' on the country's stages. After Bjørnson and Oselio married in December 1893, the new couple undertook a series of tours throughout the country. During these 'soirées', as they were advertised, Bjørnson gave dramatic readings and lectures while Oselio sang selections from her stage and concert repertoire. She programmed a few new Norwegian songs (such as Catharinus Elling's 'Aabne vande', which she performed from the manuscript), but she always sang her best-known arias from *Mefistofele* and *Carmen*.¹⁰⁵ The tours took the couple well beyond Christiania; in 1894, for instance, they visited more than thirty small towns along the coast. These first-hand encounters with Oselio's voice, combined with reports of her operatic triumphs, solidified the singer's image outside the capital and through the nation at large. Rural Norwegian audiences did not only hear *about* her, but also about her voice. In this respect, the tours were as important as her opera performances in confirming her as national 'star', a role in which the entire country could affirm and appreciate her.

Norwegian musicians responded eagerly to her presence. Magdalena Bugge (1846–1923), Michael Krohn (1867–1918), and Mon Schjelderup (1870–1934) were some of the artists who sent Oselio their scores with personal inscriptions – 'in gratitude from the one whom no one knows', 'to my dearest Mrs. Bjørnson' and 'from your devoted Michael'.¹⁰⁶ Bugge, sending Oselio one of her earliest works, scrawled at the bottom of the cover: 'The three songs in manuscript and the very last "The Dying Child" will be sent as soon as I have transcribed it', alluding to what would later be published as her Opus 10.¹⁰⁷ Nearly all of these pieces were typical nineteenth-century art songs, focused on themes of nature, romantic love or motherhood. Their diatonic melodies occasionally incorporate modal elements, providing the expected national 'colour'. They are short and uncomplicated, tributes rather than vehicles for a professional singer.

Grieg was the most obvious potential collaborator, but even Oselio could not overcome his well-documented difficulties in writing for the opera stage. He dedicated the orchestrated setting of his 'Våren' (op. 33, no.2) to the singer and she performed this on at least one occasion. Grieg's admiration for her voice was not always matched by his evaluation of her interpretive decisions.¹⁰⁸ 'If it is to be O.', wrote Grieg to the conductor Iver Holter while planning a performance of *Olav Trygvason*, 'then for heaven's sake get her to stand still and dignified, as befits an old prophetess. There dare not be talk of her wiggling her hips, etc.!'¹⁰⁹ Clearly, Oselio could be *too* realistic, at least for Grieg's taste.

Hilda Bergh Neupert (1848–1934) attended one of the Oselio–Bjørnson soirées on Grieg's recommendation: 'I heard Oselio and also thought very well of her lecture', she wrote to him afterwards in 1895.¹¹⁰ She sent the mezzo-soprano a few songs and then began to work on a larger project that would be composed for, and dedicated to, Oselio. Neupert entitled this new composition 'Scene af *Brand*' and based it on Ibsen's eponymous work from 1865 (Figure 5). Unlike the short compositions that Oselio received,

¹⁰⁵ 'Concert', Fredrikshalds Tilskuer (6 October 1894).

¹⁰⁶ 'i takknemlighet fra den, hvem ingen kjenner' (Bugge); 'til min allerkjæreste fru Bjørnson' (Schjelderup); 'fra deres hengivene Michael' (Michael Krohn). Oselio collection, FUL.

¹⁰⁷ Magda Bugge, 'Melodi, Op. 9', FUL. 'De 3 sange i manuskript og den allersidste "det döende barn" skal bli sendt den strax jeg har afskrevet dem.'

¹⁰⁸ Edvard Grieg, 'Våren', Mus.ms.9999, NBN. Like the FUL materials, this piece is also privately bound and stamped with Oselio's name.

¹⁰⁹ Grieg quoted in Beryl Foster, Edvard Grieg: The Choral Music (New York, 1999), 109.

¹¹⁰ 'Jeg hørte Oselio, og syntes ogsaa udmærket godt om hendes Foredrag.' Hilda Neupert to Edvard Grieg (9 June 1895), Griegsamlingen, Bergen Offentlige Bibliotek.



Figure 5. 'Scene af Brand' by Hilda Neupert (courtesy Furman University Libraries). (colour online)

this 'Scene af *Brand*' was a much more ambitious work. The piece has ten distinct sections for mezzo-soprano and tenor, each marked by tempo and metre changes, as well as certain passages designated 'recitative', suggesting that Neupert may have conceived this for staged or semi-staged performance. The 'Scene' draws on the text from the fourth act of Ibsen's poem, a dramatically compelling portion in which Agnes, Brand's wife, accepts her own inevitable death. Oselio must have valued this music to some degree – she preserved it, together with other print and manuscript music that she received, in privately bound volumes. Yet she never performed it. Instead, she continued to programme mostly well-known Norwegian composers (Grieg, Kjerulf, Svendsen and Elling) and her operatic repertoire.

Composers such as Neupert may have hoped that Oselio would champion their work and she certainly had the opportunity to do so. Yet she seems to have been constrained

by two factors. The first was her health. She had begun to experience recurring bouts of bronchitis in the 1890s, which temporarily yet seriously affected her voice. She was unable to sing at all during the winter season of 1896-7. These problems were probably exacerbated by the relentless pace she had maintained since her Italian debut. In 1889, for instance, she had begun the year with an appearance in Helsinki and then travelled on to St Petersburg, where she sang with the Imperial Music Society.¹¹¹ In February, she was on stage at the Mariinsky Theatre (singing Mefistofele opposite Fyodor Stravinsky) and then she spent March in Moscow, performing at the Hall of the Assembly of the Nobles. During June and July, she was engaged at the Kroll-Oper in Berlin, at the Stadttheater in Leipzig and with the Berlin Philharmonic.¹¹² In August, she was in the Netherlands to sing at the Kurhaus Scheveningen.¹¹³ By October, she was back in Scandinavia to present concerts in Norway and Sweden. During November and December, she was engaged for Carmen, Faust and Tannhäuser at the Royal Opera in Stockholm. Detailed notes in her diary reveal the extent of her preparations for each trip abroad, with carefully recorded names and addresses of agents, impresarios, hotels, performance venues, journalists, accompanists, music shops and the local consulate.¹¹⁴ Such a schedule (and its concomitant demands) was fairly typical for singers in the period. Nevertheless, Oselio could not sustain these efforts indefinitely.

In 1898, she wrote to Grieg that she was uncertain about whether she would be able to participate in the Bergen Music Festival as he had asked, not having performed publicly since May the previous year.¹¹⁵ This was rather disingenuous, since she had sung at a concert in Paris arranged by the violinist Paul Viardot in July 1897. As it turned out, she was back on stage in September 1898, singing *Faust* at the Christiania Theatre. Yet Oselio was now obliged to be more careful of her voice and she seems to have become increasingly sensitive to criticisms during the 1890s – perhaps because she feared they might be true.¹¹⁶

The second constraint was that having established her status in Norway, she now had to maintain her position. Concert tours, such as the ones she undertook with Bjørnson, were useful in this regard but they did not always show her to her best advantage. Grieg stated frankly that 'singing art songs has never been her strength and it never could be, despite all her determination'.¹¹⁷ The opera stage was Oselio's true habitat. From this perspective, Norwegian art songs constituted a flattering gesture with little practical utility. Neupert's *Brand* might have provided Oselio with better scope for her talents but the inherent difficulties in staging opera in Norway had not been resolved after the 1891 *Carmen*. In fact, Bjørnson had become so frustrated with the situation at the Christiania Theatre that he requested that the current director, Hans Schrøder, resign so that he, Bjørnson, could apply for the place.¹¹⁸ When Schrøder declined to accept this proposal, Bjørnson promptly resigned his post.

¹¹¹ 'Джина Озеліо', Всемирная иллюстрация (21 January 1889), 162.

¹¹² Musikalisches Wochenblatt (8 August 1889); Neue Zeitschrift für Musik (14 August 1889); Berliner Börsenzeitung (23 August 1889).

¹¹³ Het vaderland (22 August 1889).

 $^{^{114}}$ Her notes also include other practical details, such as a list of expenditures (either by herself or by others on her behalf) and the exchange rates for foreign currency. Ms. 4° 3272:1:a, NBN.

¹¹⁵ Bergen Offentlige Bibliotek, Griegsamlingen, Brev, Gina Oselio til Edvard Grieg, 1898 03.09 [Kristiania].

¹¹⁶ Øystein Gaukstad, 'Gina Oselio', 74.

¹¹⁷ Edvard Grieg, *Edvard Grieg: Diaries, Articles, and Speeches*, ed. and trans. Finn Benestad and William H. Halvorsen (Columbus, 2001), 165.

¹¹⁸ Schrøder had repeatedly rejected works by Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson and Ibsen, claiming later that such plays could not 'be presented to the Christiania Theatre public of those days with any hope of winning applause or

This complicated the situation for the mezzo-soprano. Regardless of her health or her husband's attitudes, the Christiania Theatre remained the venue that she judged most suitable for her stage appearances, and she did not intend to be superseded there. Bjørnson's response to this and to Schrøder's other discontents was to pursue the creation of a new national theatre. It would be fully funded by the state and, *pace* Ibsen, no longer at the mercy of an indiscriminate public.¹¹⁹ Thanks to his efforts, the Christiania Theatre and Schrøder were replaced by the National Theatre in 1899. During this interim period, however, Oselio still managed to exert influence over operatic performance at the Christiania. In the mid-1890s, the mezzo-soprano Sigrid Wolf tried to arrange a debut as Carmen at that theatre, having already sung the part in Stockholm. Her parents, Lucie and Jacob Wolf, had been employed there for decades and were well known in Norway as accomplished actors. Naturally, the Wolfs expected that Sigrid would be allowed to sing 'on the stage where her parents had worked for so many years'.¹²⁰ The theatre management rejected all Sigrid's proposals, which Lucie Wolf bitterly resented: 'there was always the answer that Oselio had ... the right to it'.¹²¹

Once the new National Theatre was founded, Oselio had the right to that too. On the last of the three opening nights in 1899, she appeared before the curtain rose, singing a new cantata by Elling in homage to the elder Bjørnson.¹²² These gala events had been arranged specifically to signal what the National Theatre intended to be:

Nationaltheatret would foreground its literary roots; it would show work in Bokmål and not shy away from the Danish influence; and its repertoire would represent the best of both the old and the new. In short, it would represent an image of Norwegianness that leaned towards the cosmopolitan and the European and away from the rural, the regional and the local.¹²³

Oselio's operatic appearances at the new theatre expressed these ideals. They also expressed her pre-eminence. A satirical caricature by Gustav Lærum from 1900 depicts Oselio, Ibsen and the Bjørnsons on a *sæter* (Figure 6).¹²⁴ Oselio, in costume, is milking the cow ('Nationaltheatret') into a bucket ('Carmen'), while Bjørn Bjørnson peeps timidly from the other side of the animal. Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson carries the milk away as Ibsen the cat laps up what has spilled. Other iconographic implications aside, it is obvious that Oselio, rather than Bjørn Bjørnson, is the one in charge of production. If the caricature was unflattering in one sense, it must have been satisfying in another: Oselio had established her right to be regarded alongside the Bjørnsons and Ibsen as a national artist. At the same time, she must have been aware that this position could not be permanent. As she approached her fiftieth birthday, she was also nearing the final stage of her operatic career. She had not sung abroad since January 1900 and those performances – although she could not have known this at the time – would be her last outside Scandinavia.

even being tolerated'. Hans Schrøder, 'Schrøder explains why he refused to produce *Ghosts* in 1881', *National Theatre in Northern and Eastern Europe 1746–1900*, ed. Laurence Senelick and Peter Bilton (New York, 1991), 180.

¹¹⁹ The desire for a national theatre was a long-standing one, but Bjørnson provided the final impetus that brought the project to completion. Schmiesing, *Norway's Christiania Theatre*, 219.

¹²⁰ Lucie Wolf, Skuespillerinden fru Lucie Wolfs livserindringer (Kristiania, 1898), 301–3.

 $^{^{121}}$ Wolf, *Skuespillerinden fru Lucie Wolfs livserindringer*, 303. There is no evidence that Oselio asked that other singers not be given 'her' roles but, in light of Oselio's popularity, the theatre management appears to have feared permanently offending her – or the negative comparisons that another singer might provoke.

¹²² Nils Johan Ringdal, Nationaltheatrets historie: 1899–1999 (Oslo, 2000), 11.

¹²³ Kirsten Shepherd-Barr, 'The Development of Norway's National Theatres', in *National Theatres in a Changing Europe*, ed. S.E. Wilmer (London, 2008), 94.

¹²⁴ Gustav Lærum, 'Karikatur av: A) Bjørnson B) Bjørnson C) Ibsen D) Oselio', 1900, OB.03908, Oslo Museum.



Figure 6. Caricature by Gustav Lærum, 1900 (courtesy Oslo Museum).

Her first roles at the National Theatre were in *Faust* and *Carmen* (1900), followed by new productions of *Der fliegende Holländer* (1901) and *Il trovatore* (1903). *Holländer* was a national premiere, and Senta was the final role that Oselio learned. Critics named her the best of the soloists, stating that she sang Senta with 'brilliance and force', calling forth the 'greatest enthusiasm' among the audience.¹²⁵ Yet her time at the National Theatre proved to be short-lived. At the end of 1903, Oselio's health worsened once again. The singer was obliged to have an operation on her throat, and this left her incapacitated for a considerable time. Attempts to sing again showed that she would not be able to resume her place on the opera stage. 'The resonance is gone', lamented Grieg in 1907, 'the former lushness and drive have been replaced by cautious calculation.'¹²⁶

It was her marriage to Bjørnson, rather than her work or her health, that presented the greatest difficulties during this period. Oselio had never found it easy to assimilate within the larger Bjørnson family. Despite the mutual affection evinced in their letters, she did not possess the quick wit or the easy manners that would allow her to feel comfortable in the environment at Aulestad, the Bjørnson family home.¹²⁷ In his memoir, B.A. Bjørnson-Langen (the son of Bjørn's youngest sister Dagny) describes Oselio as humourless and conscious of her dignity, unable to understand the lively Bjørnson family. At the same time, Bjørnson-Langen acknowledges the difficulty of her position; his uncle was not 'immoral but amoral', and engaged in regular love affairs, causing the Bjørnson family to agree that he treated Oselio very badly. The ongoing infidelities coupled with Bjørnson's domineering personality placed an increasing strain on their relationship. Oselio wondered later if she would have been happier with a simpler, less demanding figure: 'I should have been married to a little lieutenant', she concluded.¹²⁸ Their

¹²⁵ 'Glans og Magt', 'den største Begeistring'. *Morganbladet* (10 May 1891).

¹²⁶ Grieg, Diaries, Articles, Speeches, 164.

 $^{^{127}}$ Bjørnson-Langen, Aulestad tur-retur, 61–2. Bjørnson-Langen was only a child at the time that these events took place (he was born in 1899), so it seems unlikely that these impressions were drawn from his own observations.

¹²⁸ Bodil Stenseth, Sangerinnen: Cally Monrad livs og kunst (Oslo, 1990), 87.

partnership, both personal and artistic, had reached its apex and was now drawing to its conclusion.

Establishing opera

In May 1905, Oselio sang in her 'last' *Faust* at the National Theatre. She would appear again, including at a jubilee that honoured her forty-year career in 1917. Yet 1905 marked the final time that Oselio performed on stage as the reigning mezzo-soprano of the National Theatre. She could no longer prevent younger singers from taking on 'her' roles and Cally Monrad (1879–1950) was one of the first to do so, sharing Carmen with Oselio in 1904. Critics refrained from drawing direct comparisons between the two, although it must have been evident to the older singer that she could not compete with this newer, fresher voice.¹²⁹ Another blow occurred in 1907, when Bjørnson left both the National Theatre and Oselio to work in Germany. This separation would not be final until 1909, when Bjørnson asked for a divorce in order to marry his third wife, but their collaborations were at a definite end. Despite the challenges within their marriage, Oselio was deeply distraught by his departure, perhaps because she knew that she would not find another such creative equal.

After Bjørnstjerne Bjørnson produced Offenbach's La belle Hélène in 1866 at the Christiania Theatre, he had been accused by his opponents of doing precisely what he himself had often criticised: staging light entertainment to cater to the tastes and the wallets of his audience.¹³⁰ The genre compounded the offence. Opera (especially such opéra bouffe) could make no contributions to the cultural life of the nation. Yet it was tremendously popular in Norway, hence Ibsen's hope that an 'opera public' might one day be transformed into a true 'dramatic public'. Oselio's return proved that it was possible for a Norwegian artist to appeal to this 'opera public' and attract the broad audiences that enjoyed such productions. At the same time, her success abroad marked her as the equal of other European musicians, actors and writers. Oselio's work in Norway thus effected a dual transition. She established conclusively that opera would continue to appear on the country's most important stages but not simply to complement dramatic works or to augment a theatre's failing finances. Instead, opera could be staged to feature the talents of Norwegian musicians and, in the process, reveal the importance of the genre itself. Opera in Norway no longer need depend on foreign resources, even if the country continued to perform foreign repertoire.

More significantly, Oselio demonstrated that there might be a distinctly Norwegian vision for staging and interpreting opera. That vision would expect the same things from the musical stage that it expected from the dramatic stage. Operas would be sung in the Norwegian language and by Norwegian singers. Performers would be well rehearsed and the productions would be designed with careful attention to their individual features. They would not be modified to accommodate conservative tastes but would seek to interpret the original work with artistic integrity, to be 'true' to the characters and to life, as Oselio had insisted. Through these means, opera would offer its own corollary to developments in drama, literature and art. It could become a legitimate national enterprise with legitimate artistic merit.

If Oselio had not come back to Norway, opera would have continued to appear on the country's stages. Yet her enormous popularity forced critics, audiences and artists to reckon with the genre in ways they had not done previously. Gradually, that popularity

¹²⁹ Stenseth, *Sangerinnen*, 85. She mentions that critics did observe that Monrad's performance might have been more positively perceived if Oselio had not dominated the role.

¹³⁰ Schmiesing, Norway's Christiania Theatre, 208.

and the advantages that it provided to Oselio became increasingly grudging. 'One cannot speak a word about singing', complained Edle Hartmann in 1911, 'without having Oselio thrown in your face! ... others can be allowed to exist, right? It's not *just* her, right?'¹³¹ Of course, it was not *just* her. Oselio alone could not sustain opera production in Norway, although once she retired from the stage, the genre quickly declined and then largely vanished.¹³² What Norway wanted and needed, as *Nordisk musik-tidende* had suggested in 1888, was to be regarded as equal to their neighbours in Scandinavia and, ultimately, to the rest of Europe. Oselio had offered them that equality, showing that it was possible for an opera singer to be both fully cosmopolitan and fully Norwegian.

Acknowledgements. An earlier version of this paper was presented at the Musical Women in the Long Nineteenth Century conference, convened in February 2020 at the Royal Northern College of Music. I am grateful to participants in that conference for their thoughtful insights and comments on Oselio and her context. I also extend my appreciation to the Furman University Research and Professional Growth committee and the Furman University Libraries for funding components of this project.

Patricia Puckett Sasser is an associate librarian at Furman University, South Carolina, where she directs the Maxwell Music Library. Her research examines nineteenth- and early twentieth-century opera and ballet, with a focus on Scandinavia and Europe's northern periphery.

¹³¹ 'Man kan jo ikke snakke et Ord om Sang, uden at man straks skal kastes Oselio i Næsen! [literally 'in the nose'] ... kan jo andre ogsaa faa Lov til at eksistere vel? Det er da ikke *bare* hende vel?' Edle Hartmann [Sfinx], *Hjemme og gadelands* (Kristiania, 1911), 117.

¹³² A national opera company would not be permanently established in Norway until 1959, when Kirsten Flagstad became the director. In 1924, Oselio had the opportunity to hear the young soprano in *Carmen* but declined: 'I do not go to hear a *Carmen* where Micaëla is the main character.' Aslaug Rein, *Kirsten Flagstad* (Oslo, 1967), 67.

Cite this article: Sasser PP (2022). Gina Oselio and Opera in Fin-de-Siècle Norway. Cambridge Opera Journal 34, 183–210. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954586722000106